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June 2, 2016 
 
Council President Russ Stark 
Councilmember Dai Thao 
Jonathan Sage-Martinson, Director, Planning and Economic Development 
Saint Paul Planning Commissioners 
Saint Paul City Hall 
15 West Kellogg Boulevard 
Saint Paul, MN 55102 
 
Dear Council President Russ Stark, Councilmember Dai Thao, Mr. Sage-Martinson and  
Planning Commissioners: 
 
The Union Park District Council board passed the following resolution at its regular meeting on 
June 1, 2016: 
	
  
The	
  Union	
  Park	
  District	
  Council	
  endorsed	
  its	
  “Midway	
  Center	
  Community	
  Vision	
  Steering	
  Team”	
  
report	
  in	
  December	
  2015.	
  	
  At	
  that	
  time,	
  the	
  Steering	
  Team	
  identified	
  several	
  key	
  issues	
  
regarding	
  the	
  potential	
  redevelopment	
  of	
  the	
  Midway	
  Center	
  superblock	
  that	
  are	
  important	
  to	
  
the	
  residents	
  and	
  businesses	
  of	
  Union	
  Park.	
  
	
  
In	
  January,	
  the	
  City	
  launched	
  the	
  Snelling-­‐Midway	
  Community	
  Advisory	
  Committee	
  (CAC)	
  to	
  
provide	
  community	
  input	
  on	
  the	
  Midway	
  Center	
  Master	
  Plan	
  and	
  MLS	
  Stadium	
  Site	
  Plan.	
  	
  As	
  
the	
  CAC	
  nears	
  the	
  conclusion	
  of	
  its	
  work,	
  many	
  of	
  the	
  key	
  issues	
  identified	
  by	
  the	
  Steering	
  Team	
  
remain	
  outstanding	
  and	
  unaddressed.	
  	
  Critical	
  details	
  about	
  how	
  the	
  redevelopment	
  of	
  the	
  site	
  
will	
  impact	
  neighbors	
  and	
  businesses	
  are	
  not	
  yet	
  clear,	
  as	
  are	
  opportunities	
  for	
  future	
  public	
  
engagement.	
  
	
  
Recognizing	
  that	
  significant	
  redevelopment	
  of	
  the	
  Midway	
  Center	
  site	
  will	
  create	
  actual	
  and	
  
perceived	
  negative	
  impacts,	
  Union	
  Park	
  District	
  Council	
  is	
  committed	
  to	
  working	
  with	
  the	
  city	
  
on	
  mitigation	
  of	
  these	
  issues,	
  and	
  to	
  engaging	
  the	
  public	
  in	
  the	
  development	
  of	
  solutions.	
  Union	
  
Park	
  District	
  Council	
  believes	
  the	
  following	
  issues,	
  among	
  others,	
  still	
  need	
  to	
  be	
  addressed:	
  	
  
	
  

• Traffic	
  flow	
  to	
  and	
  from	
  the	
  site,	
  and	
  broader	
  traffic	
  issues	
  created	
  by	
  the	
  development	
  
• Pedestrian	
  safety	
  in	
  and	
  around	
  the	
  site	
  
• Bicycle	
  access	
  to	
  and	
  from	
  the	
  site	
  
• Encouragement	
  of	
  public	
  transit	
  and	
  other	
  non-­‐vehicular	
  stadium	
  access	
  
• Noise	
  and	
  light	
  impacts	
  	
  
• Crime	
  and	
  public	
  safety	
  impacts	
  
• Construction	
  mitigation	
  plans	
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• Community	
  access	
  to	
  the	
  stadium	
  during	
  non-­‐game	
  times	
  
• Development	
  of	
  a	
  Community	
  Benefits	
  Agreement	
  or	
  similar	
  benefit	
  arrangement	
  
• Transparency	
  in	
  Midway	
  Center	
  development	
  plans	
  
• Utilization	
  of	
  local	
  and	
  minority	
  businesses	
  and	
  workforce	
  in	
  the	
  development	
  
• Support	
  for	
  current	
  businesses	
  in	
  transition	
  
• Evaluation	
  of	
  economic	
  impacts	
  of	
  the	
  development	
  
• Plan	
  for	
  eventual	
  Minnesota	
  United	
  departure	
  

	
  
The	
  Union	
  Park	
  District	
  Council	
  will	
  therefore	
  develop	
  a	
  Midway	
  Center	
  Redevelopment	
  Task	
  
Force	
  under	
  the	
  Committee	
  on	
  Land	
  Use	
  and	
  Economic	
  Development	
  specifically	
  to	
  partner	
  
with	
  the	
  City	
  of	
  Saint	
  Paul,	
  RK	
  Midway	
  and	
  Minnesota	
  United.	
  	
  The	
  Task	
  Force	
  will	
  convene	
  its	
  
first	
  meeting	
  before	
  July	
  1	
  and	
  will	
  seek	
  to:	
  
	
  

1. Serve	
  as	
  a	
  conduit	
  for	
  community	
  engagement	
  and	
  partnership	
  in	
  the	
  planning	
  and	
  
construction	
  of	
  the	
  Midway	
  Center	
  site.	
  

2. Advocate	
  for	
  additional	
  opportunities	
  for	
  neighbors	
  to	
  address	
  specific	
  issues	
  identified	
  
above.	
  

3. Seek	
  equitable,	
  positive	
  solutions	
  that	
  strengthen	
  the	
  quality	
  of	
  life,	
  business	
  climate	
  
and	
  livability	
  of	
  the	
  neighborhood.	
  

 
Cooperation from the City will be crucial in the efforts of this Task Force. We hope we can 
count on the City to support our work. If you have any questions, please feel free to contact me. 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 

Julie Reiter, Executive Director 
Union Park District Council 
 
cc: Donna Drummond, Planning and Economic Development 
Kady Dadlez, Planning and Economic Development 
 
 
 



Snelling-Midway Redevelopment Site Master Plan 
Planning Commission Public Hearing 
June 10, 2016 
 
Detailed Public Hearing Summary 
Dr. William McGuire and Rick Birdoff, applicants, and stadium architect Bruce Miller addressed the 
commission.  In response to the staff report and a question raised earlier in the Planning Commission 
meeting about a water feature in the proposed green space, Dr. McGuire stated that water features can 
be costly and can take up a lot of space.  He would like to see mostly grass in the open space area.  The 
team plans to construct and maintain the green space but it will be publicly accessible.   He has met with 
the Parks and Recreation Department.  No determination has been made yet on tree trenches and water 
features.  He added that he has ten years of experience with Gold Medal Park in Minneapolis (publicly 
owned and privately maintained).  Regarding stormwater management, Dr. McGuire stated that the 
stadium site plan only focuses on the stadium as an initial first step.   
 
Rick Birdoff talked about the transformative investment of the soccer stadium and the potential for the 
mixed use redevelopment on the remainder of the site, especially given the recent investments in LRT 
and BRT.  The timing for redevelopment and the mix of uses will be market driven.  He noted that the 
shopping center has always been financially successful.  Though the only development moving forward 
at this time is the stadium he fully expects there to be additional new development on the site in 2018.  
Existing leases with tenants will be honored; this will influence when individual sites become available 
for redevelopment.   
 
Bruce Miller stated that the soccer stadium will be a catalytic development.  He has seen other stadia 
around the country spur nearby development.  The stadium will feature active year-round uses.   
 
Commissioner Oliver asked why green space isn’t proposed at the Snelling-University corner.  Rick 
Birdoff responded that Snelling-University is a “hot corner” and that the highest and best use is for 
commercial development.  He added that balancing needs is an important consideration at this income-
producing site.  Bruce Miller added that the north-south orientation of the stadium relates to the 
proposed green spaces in the master plan.   
 
Commission Ward asked about displacement of businesses and workers as well as gentrification and 
affordable housing.  Is the little guy being left behind with this development?  Rick Birdoff responded 
that change is always unsettling.  Compromise is needed.  The best design can incorporate all needs.  He 
referenced the involvement of the Snelling-Midway Community Advisory Committee and the 
importance of listening to the community and talking to people.  Dr. McGuire added that the intent of 
the stadium and site redevelopment is to improve the neighborhood and the City.   
 
Public Hearing Speakers 

1. Eric Molho spoke in general support of the master plan but noted that there are many outstanding 
issues that need to be resolved.  The master plan is a concept and not an actual development proposal 
so there is an element of risk that the aspirations of the master plan are not borne out by its 
implementation.   
 
2. Mark Doneux, Capitol Region Watershed District, spoke in support of a comprehensive approach to 
stormwater management for the entire redevelopment site rather than a parcel by parcel approach.  



The District is committed to continuing a public-private approach to stormwater management.  Such an 
approach is innovative and cost-effective.  A visible water feature would bring water to this part of Saint 
Paul.   
 
3. Nathan Roisen, spoke in general support of the master plan vision but noted four concerns: 1) making 
sure that the open space is free of charge and open to the public; 2) the density as proposed is 
supported and new structures be 4-6 stories; 3) pedestrian access and safety should be a priority and 
parking should be provided in structures with active uses below on the first floor; and 4) the impact of 
the redevelopment on the surrounding area should be positive and property owners and developers 
should be responsive to neighborhood concerns (trash, noise, etc.).   
 
4. Danette Lincoln expressed some support for the redevelopment but noted she has concerns relating 
to parking and traffic that do not seem to be addressed yet.  She also expressed frustration that 
construction and its disruptive impacts including noise could be ongoing in the area for 10 years.  She 
noted that public funds were going into the redevelopment and that the MnDOT-owned parcel on the 
west side of Snelling Avenue needs to be better taken care of and litter removed.   
 
5. Renee Spillum spoke in support of the vision for the site but also talked about implementation and 
her concern that the vision could be compromised if the density of development isn’t high enough.  She 
supports a higher floor area ratio (3.0) than the 1.0 called for by T4 zoning.  She also expressed a desire 
for Hamline Midway Coalition (District 11) to be involved going forward even though the redevelopment 
site is not technically located in District 11, but the district is directly across University Avenue to the 
north.  She also believes that the small east-west street parallel to University Avenue just north of the 
proposed green space should be removed from the plan if its intention is to be used for general traffic.  
Finally, she expressed concerns about gentrification.   
 
6. Phil Krinke spoke in opposition to the redevelopment and does not support public funds for future 
redevelopment projects.  He stated that there is no evidence that stadia produce economic benefits to 
surrounding areas.  He asked whether the stadium project will even go forward given that the property 
tax exemptions were not approved.   
 
7. Tom Goldstein spoke in opposition to the redevelopment noting that this has been a rushed process.  
He referenced a City Council resolution stating that there needed to be clear and convincing evidence of 
additional development accompanying the stadium but there is no development beyond the stadium 
proposal.  Whether economic development will occur as a result of the stadium is speculative.  He 
stated that the stadium plan violates the master plan and the Snelling Station Area Plan because the 
stadium disrupts the grid block pattern that the master plan attempts to mend and the Snelling Station 
Area Plan does not reference a sports stadium as a future use.  He noted that the analysis in the AUAR is 
not credible because of the short time frame in which it is was prepared and is not evidence based.  The 
public process for developing plans was not open enough; only one hour of public testimony was 
allowed in the process.  Finally, he expressed concern that public funds are being used to clean up 
privately-owned property.   
8. Dennis Hill spoke in opposition to the redevelopment plans stating that the vision does not represent 
the hopes of the neighborhood.  He stated that the plans were developed behind closed doors and 
referenced page two of the Snelling-Midway Community Advisory Committee report noting that there 
wasn’t enough public engagement in the process.  He expressed concern about traffic and pedestrian 
safety noting that the Snelling-St. Anthony intersection is one of the most dangerous intersections in the 



City with 65 pedestrian-car collisions in 2016 and three fatalities.  Accommodating 20,000 people with 
transit is unrealistic.   
 
The applicants took the opportunity rebut testimony.  Dr. McGuire stated that as it relates to the timing 
issue, MLS has imposed deadlines on the team and they are reacting to those.  He disagreed that there 
has been inadequate outreach and also noted that outreach will be ongoing.  The plans attempt to lay 
out a master plan that is feasible and what people want to see, and that requires a balance.  The City is 
not paying for the stadium to be built so the comments about the economic benefits of stadia are not 
relevant.  The economics of the project call for taller buildings on the site than single story construction; 
single story buildings are not economically feasible.  The team is moving forward with its plans, 
assuming that the legislature will take action and that its requests will be signed by the Governor (noting 
that the team request was passed with broad support).  The team needs to keep moving forward to stick 
to the MLS deadlines.  He noted that about 50 percent of Portland fans arrive at their stadium by transit 
and the percentage is even higher in New York City.  The stadium will provide construction jobs.  His 
hope is to see the entire superblock redeveloped but he can’t dictate private development.  The master 
plan provides the framework for that.  The site was chosen for the stadium because it is an optimum 
location for fans to get there by transit, car, walking, and biking.  It would be cheaper to build in Blaine 
but there is no public transportation to get people there.  He noted that the stormwater approach is 
limited to just the stadium due to schedule constraints.  A water feature requires more study.  A water 
feature also takes up a lot of space and would compromise the amount of available grass.  He reiterated 
his connection with Gold Medal Park in Minneapolis and noted that park maintenance is expensive.     
 
Rick Birdoff noted that many of the uses contemplated in the master plan would not be viable without 
the stadium component, especially office uses.  He emphasized the economic need for higher density 
development within the redevelopment site.  If single story shopping center buildings are demolished, 
they need to be replaced with high density development to be economically feasible.  No one has a 
greater economic incentive for high density than he does.   
 



































INTEGRATION OF STORMWATER INTO PARK SYSTEMS - PRECEDENT IMAGES 

Sherbourne Common, Toronto - http://www.archdaily.com/449590/sherbourne-common-pfs-studio 
Photo Credits: Tom Arban, Courtesy of PFS Studio, Courtesy of Waterfront Toronto, Aristea Rizakos 
 

 

http://www.archdaily.com/photographer/tom-arban
http://www.archdaily.com/photographer/aristea-rizakos


CANAL PARK, DC - http://landscapeperformance.org/case-study-briefs/canal-park 
Photo Credits: OLIN 
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USE AND DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENT COMMUNITY BENEFITS

Development Agreement: 
•	Small businesses, minority owned businesses, and woman owned businesses will receive a percentage of the 

contracts for the construction of the stadium and related infrastructure. For construction of stadium site 
Infrastructure, the Central Certification Program (CERT) must be used to certify eligible businesses. For the 
construction of the Stadium, the Team may use the Central Certification Program (CERT), the Minnesota 
Unified Certification Program (“DBE”) and/or the State of Minnesota Targeted Group Business (“TGB”) 
directories may be used to certify eligible businesses. (G-1)

•	Snelling Avenue Green Line Light Rail Stop. The City will cooperate with the Team’s negotiation of an 
operations and maintenance agreement with the Metropolitan Council to (i) upgrade the Green Line transit 
stop at Snelling Avenue to address the additional and peak traffic expected for events in the Stadium, and 
(ii) identify the transit stop with the Club’s name similar to transit stops near other sports facilities in the 
metropolitan area. (Development agreement page 26) 

Use Agreement: 
•	The City and Team have committed to entering into a new public private partnership to create new green 

spaces and/or public plazas. (Use Agreement page 1) 
•	Among other things, the construction and operation of the Stadium will: (i) provide a multi-purpose stadium 

and related infrastructure for professional soccer and other events; (ii) further the vitality of the Midway 
Development Site by generating increased economic activity; and (iii) further economic development and 
stimulate the local economy overall. (Use Agreement page 2)

•	Local Ethnic Food Vendors. The Team will encourage the Concessionaire to include ethnic food from local 
community food vendors when food is sold at Events in the Stadium. (Use Agreement page 29) 

•	The club will pay an annual rent of $556,623.96. (Use Agreement page 14) The annual rent from the stadium 
will be used to fund public transit operations.  

•	The Team will engage in outreach programs and opportunities to support youth sports in the community, the 
State of Minnesota and in particular the City of Saint Paul Parks and Recreation center fields and services, 
with emphasis on non-profit soccer organizations and amateur soccer programs, such as youth soccer training 
camps and player appearances and affordable programming for soccer. (Use Agreement page 25) 

•	The Team will make the Stadium available, in the Club’s reasonable discretion, for: (i) Soccer matches 
involving non-professional organizations, including the Minnesota State High School championships, the 
MYSA championships and select recreational league and organized community games, and (ii) Public and 
amateur sports, community and civic events and other public events. (Use Agreement page 17)

•	The Team will provide affordable access to home games in a manner generally consistent with the affordable 
seating plan. (Use Agreement page 24) 

•	Workforce. The Team shall list any vacant or new positions at the Stadium that it may have with state 
workforce centers under Minnesota Statutes Section 116L.66, as such statute may be amended, modified or 
replaced from time to time. (Development Agreement page 25) 

•	Prohibition on the advertising tobacco products (D-1) 
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